
                                                                                        APPROVED MINUTES

Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

June 13, 2023
Members present:  Chairman Mike Smith, Michael Meehan, Jason Call, Gil Finch, Bob Roy, Mark Gross, Diane Allard. Alternate; Kevin Meehan, Select Board’s representative
Absent:  
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary, Richard Garabedian, Maura Chappelle, Scott Gahan
Diane Allard was designated a voting member at the beginning of the meeting until Jason Call, a regular member had arrived.
Minutes
Mark Gross made the motion to approve the May 23, 2023, meeting minutes as edited, seconded by Diane Allard.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous. 
Consultation – Scott and Lisa Neuman – Boundary Line Adjustment

Scott and Lisa Neuman have property off Old Cherry Mountain Road, Map 17, Lots 10B and 10C.  Each lot is reached by 50’ rights-of-way.  The Neuman want to apply for a boundary line adjustment between the two lots which will reduce the size of Lot 10C and increase the size of Lot 10B.  They had a new question for the Board regarding a reconfiguring of one of the rights-of-way.  They are asking about extending the right-of-way across the King’s lot (Lot 10A) to both of their lots (Lots 10B and 10C).   A copy of a map showing the plan to extend the right-of-way on 10A across 10B to 10C boundary line was shown to the Board.  Because of the town road standards (they are on the town's website) only one entrance from a town road can serve no more than two lots.  Even though the right-of-way only goes to the boundary line of 10C, it can be extended to provide another driveway.  The Board agreed Mr. Neuman has three options.  Abandon the idea of extending the right-of-way to 10C.  Or continue with the plan for the right-of-way as proposed.  In which case the Board would not approve the boundary line adjustment unless one of two things happen:  Either build the new right-of-way to town road specifications (an expensive and time-consuming proposition), or seek a Variance from the Zoning Board of Adjustment to have the right-of-way go to three lots.  Approval of the Variance is not a given as there is already an access to 10C with a delineated right-of-way across 10G.   It may be difficult to prove a hardship, one of the Variance criteria, because of this.  (Hardship as defined in the state RSAs does not refer to a monetary hardship but a condition of the property that cannot be overcome.)  The Planning Board might also recommend the existing right-of-way to Lot 10C be abandoned if the new right-of-way is allowed.  The Board secretary will contact the Neumans. 

Consultation – Beaver Brook Planning & Design – Boundary Line Adjustment

Mike Seraikas of Beaver Brook Planning & Design acting as agent for property at 23 Chambers Road, Map 17, Lots 5 and 5A presented a plan for a boundary line adjustment between the two lots.  He was not present at the meeting but requested the Planning Board look at the proposal before a licensed surveyor was retained.  There is an old house on Lot 5 that will be torn down and replaced by another larger 4-bedroom home.  A new septic installation is planned between the new structure and Chambers Road.  The new home will be too close to the lot line to satisfy the setback requirement, so the plan is to move the lot line of Lot 5 towards Lot 5A but still retaining the 200 feet of road frontage for Lot 5A.  About 4200 square feet of land will move from Lot 5 to Lot 5A.  The Board secretary reported Mr. Seraikas is coming into the office to go over the plat and the rest of the application.   The name of the individual who owns the two lots needs to be known.  The current name listed on the tax roll is Walker Valley Holdings, Holbrooke, NY.  The owner must make the application or supply a letter of permission for an agent to act in their place.  A hearing of the application is expected to be scheduled for July 11, 2023.

Financial Report
Bob Roy made the motion to approve the financial report, seconded by Michael Meehan.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Board members also said at some point they hoped revenue as well as expenditures could be shown to help in the budget formulating process.  
Communications
Diane Allard has been appointed as an alternate member of the Planning Board and has taken her oath of office with the town clerk. 
The Zoning Board of Adjustment held two hearings on applications on Thursday, June 8.  They denied an application for a Special Exception for Richard Garabedian of MBC Holdings to operate a campground and approved an application from Laura Hosley for a Special Exception to operate a short-term rental. 
Unfinished Business
The Board continued their work on formulating new regulations for campgrounds working from an outline prepared by the Board secretary and updated by the Board chairman to make the discussions more directed.    Diane Allard asked to revisit the discussion on the minimum size of campsites (in square feet).  She said the minimum size should not be the same for a tent site as for an RV site.   The size for any site had been set at 2000 square feet at their last meeting.  After much discussion the Board decided on 800 square feet for a tent site.  Chairman Smith pointed out that the requirement for the size of a fire ring is a minimum of 10 foot radius which is about 300 square feet of space.  This would take up half of the 600 square feet the state requires as a minimum for the area of a tent site.  There was also a discussion about what constituted a tent.  It might be a pop-up camper type for example and some tents can be quite large.  Interior roads were also discussed.  Chief Milligan had recommended a width of 12 to 14 feet for a one-way road to accommodate emergency vehicles.  Again, after much discussion it was decided to not set any dimensions for roads but to say all internal campground driveways shall comply with town commercial driveway standards.   It was decided to continue discussions at the Board’s next meeting.

Diane Allard asked when the Board can move on to the subject of short-term rentals.  Board members agreed it can be done after the work on language dealing with campgrounds is finally completed.  For example, she felt a license to operate a short-term rental might be required rather than being required to seek a Special Exception.  Or an owner of a property who lives out of state should not be allowed to own and operate a short-term rental here.  These and other changes need to be discussed.  Board members agreed this will be discussed but it is a complicated issue that other towns in the state are trying to deal with.  They also wanted to avoid any potential court cases causing large expenditures for the town.
The Board’s next regular meeting date is June 27, 2023.
Gil Finch made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Michael Meehan.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:55 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board  
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